North Rigton Parish Council

Annual Parish Meeting
Wednesday 1st May 2024, at St John’s Church, North Rigton
Minutes of the Meeting 
1. Attendance / apologies

1.1. Councillors: Mary Hopkins (Chairman), Lisa Edwards, Tim Bennett and Richard Farrar. Also present Mike Richards (Clerk). 
1.2. No parishioners attended. 
1.3. Apologies were received and accepted from Barbara Massey, John Ellacott, and Nathan Hull (NYCC)
2. Minutes of the last meeting held on 5th May 2023 and Matters Arising 
Chairman commenced the meeting by welcoming all those present. She briefly went through all issues raised in the 2023 meeting and was pleased to report that corrective action had been taken on all matters as necessary. The minutes had been agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman at the July 2023 meeting.

3. Chairman’s Report 2023-24 
     Thank you once more to the members of the Parish Council and our Clerk, Mike 
      Richards for your work this year.

      We said goodbye to Janet Cobbald as a councillor and welcome Richard Farrar 
      to replace her on the Council.

What we have achieved:

· We have been prudent and managed our spending again, however with the range of increased costs for services which we contract, an increase of 3% was inevitable in our precept for 2024–2025.  

· The VAS sign has eventually been turned, thanks to our clerk, we await information form this change.

· The new entrance gates on Church Hill will be installed as soon as ground conditions allow.

· The new large litter bins are now in place and are emptied by NYC.

· A Copper Beech Tree was eventually planted in the Churchyard at St John’s Church, together with a metal tree guard. Thanks to Richard and John for watering throughout the dry Summer, and Terry and John for adding the tree guard.
· We celebrated the King’s Coronation with a Tea Party in the Village Garden the Bell Ringers at St John’s Church rang a Quarter Peal in celebration, and we have planted an Oak Tree on Hall Green Lane as a permanent reminder of the event, and a tree guard is on order. Thanks to Terry and John for the planting.
· Once more our annual Gala in June was a great village event, raising funds for the council to dedicate to the garden and its upkeep.

We Aim to:

· Be in the position to maintain the appearance of the village and make the village garden a place to visit for all Parish residents and all age groups. Note, many walkers pause at the garden and families from other villages find it a safe and pleasant place to visit.

· Encourage residents and land-owners to maintain the areas around their ownership to enhance the experience of residents and visitors alike.

· Lobby North Yorkshire Council in an attempt to address the surface conditions of the roads throughout the parish and continue to address the problems of vehicles using the parish as a “rat run” to the A658 and the A61.

Our two major concerns as a Parish Council are Planning and Highways matters. 

Planning: 

The inappropriate use of use of Spring House Farm as an operating base, without planning permission, for a fleet of double decker buses is on-going. We await the decision from HM Planning Inspector regarding the appeal by the operator.
Planning Applications: We respond to all planning applications within the parish, although we have no powers in relation to planning matters, we are consulted by the Planning Authority and submit responses taking into account the views of concerned residents and analysing the impact of the proposed development on the environment and local conditions.
Highways: 

Traffic: In partnership with neighbouring parishes and local organisations, we have unfortunately been unable to make progress in the matter of the parish and surrounding roads being used as a “rat run” from the new developments to the West of Harrogate to the A658 and the A61. However, we have not given up and continue to lobby in an attempt to address the problem. 
Parking in the Village: Despite the efforts of The Square & Compass inappropriate parking in the village is still and issue for many residents. The Parish Council continues to respond when necessary.
A658 Footpath: Two years later we are still waiting for action on this matter!

Success: 
The road surface on Brackenwell Lane has been repaired again. We do not know how long the repair will last this time. There is a self-reporting system for highways about the various pot holes, blocked drains and crumbling roads in the parish. However, the clerk still reports such matters when required.
Water: 

The water problems around the Brackenwell Lane, Church Hill and St John’s Drive continue to be an issue, but no solution has been offered by Yorkshire Water, NYCC or HBC. We understand the frustrations of residents. We continue to see if we, as a Parish Council can do anything to help, but we have been advised that this is a Civil Matter which the residents need to pursue through their home insurance.
Community:

Defibrillator: This still has not yet been used! We are considering running a First Aid course for the Community including the use of the defibrillator.
Generator: Our small generator which residents can ask to use in times of emergency, It has however been used as a contribution to Weeton Show.
Litter: The Litter-pick in 2024 was held again this year. Thanks to Barbara for organising. A request was made to hold another event later in the year. We are grateful for the support of residents from throughout the parish who assist with this.
Support for other organisations: We are limited to what we can support as a Parish Council, but we give small donations towards the The Village News (enabling us to report as a council and advertise events) British Legion (in return for Poppy Wreaths) St John’s Church (towards the upkeep of the churchyard)
Christmas Carrolling: Ther were no volunteers to organise the event this year and so it did not take place,

Neighbourhood Watch Scheme: North Rigton is registered and residents are invited to sign up for notifications. We post articles on the Parish Council face-book page, on the web site which are of relevance to our community.
Visual & Physical Amenities:

The contractors we engaged last year to carry out maintenance work in the Village Garden and maintain the Village Green appear to have done a satisfactory job. In addition to the grass and gardens they carry out regular safety checks on the play equipment.
We continue to ask residents to cut the verges in front of their own properties. Hill Top Common continues to be cut by a volunteer.
A different contractor continues to cut the verges on the approaches to the village in the Autumn.

A third contractor continues to cut the village approach verges once a year. With price increases for these two jobs we will need to seek new quotations for the 2025 season. The maintenance of hedges and ditches is the responsibility of landowners.

Communications:
The Parish web site provides an essential communication tool.The Parish Council Face-Book page provides regular up to date information. The front page of the new site gives to access to the Face-Book page and to a “Rigton Events” Face-Book page too. 
www.northrigton.org
The village Notice board hosts the information the council needs to share with residents. It also displays events taking place in the village and beyond. We also use the Village News publication to communicate with residents. Our community Face-Book page requires you to register to see what is happening. It is for residents of North Rigton and the surrounding villages to communicate and share information, seek advice and share their photographs of the area around us. We do not allow advertising.
The dedicated e-mail address for the Parish Clerk, Mr. Mike Richards: northrigtonparishcouncil@gmail.com
RIGTON GALA 2024 - Saturday15th June:
Inter-village sports on the Church Hill playing field from 2.00 – 4.00 pm

Followed by activities in the Village Garden

· Light Refreshments and Tombola 4.30 – 6.00 pm 

· Bar from 5.00 pm

· Pizzas and other food provided by The Square & Compass from 6.30pm

· Dancing and Live Music from 7.00 pm
4. Financial Report
The Clerk had circulated copies of the Annual Accounts and asked for any questions. He confirmed that the Parish Council continues to operate in a stable financial position, due to prudent oversight and management by councillors. On reviewing the draft annual accounts, you will see that the main items of expenditure continue to be village maintenance, grass cutting and the clerk’s salary. This year there has been a positive outturn showing a surplus of £4058 (largely due to a VAT reclaim of £5158, although this did encompass the last three financial years – annual reclaims will be made in future) It is pleasing to note that gala income has returned to a more normal level with the removal of covid restrictions. All other items of expenditure are at normal levels, comparing closely with previous years. As Responsible Financial Officer, I have now set up a separate memorandum account, within the main accounts, to set up a provisional fund aimed at reserving amounts for unexpected expenditure on the village garden (particularly the play equipment) This will be maintained on a continuing basis to include any surplus from gala income, less village garden specific expenditure. A small increase in the precept has been made for the 2024/25 financial year to account for inflation increases on various expenditure items, notably grass cutting.
There being no questions from the floor, Councillors approved the accounts, subject to audit. 
5. NYC perspective – Cllr Hull had previously given a brief report, summarising the issues from the NYC perspective, and this is reproduced here, in his absence. He mentioned the demise of HBC and the move to the single unitary authority, North Yorkshire Council. Access by residents is still via the Customer Service desk in the old HBC offices but via anew telephone number 0300 131 2131. The new Council is completing a comprehensive review of its estate and a priority for the new mayor will be the delivery of new houses. Of particular interest to parish councils, is the earmarking of a sum of £6m for pot hole repairs. 
6. Electors’ Questions/Comments
No questions had been submitted in advance to the clerk and no questions 
or comments arose at the meeting.


The Chairman then thanked all for their attendance and contributions and closed the meeting at 7.15pm.

Signed ……………………………..



Date …………
Chairman

